
TRI-COUNTY BICYCLE 

ASSOCIATION 
P.O. BOX 22146 

LANSING, MI 48909 
(517) 882-3700  

WWW.BIKETCBA.ORG June 2013 Volume 39, Number 6

 

Established 1972 

Meetings/Deadlines 

Announcements   Front Cover 

Board Minutes                      2 

TCBA Advocacy Committee 
Report                              4  

Looking for a New  
Map Maker                      5 

June Ride Calendar             6 

Ride Starting Points             6 

Non-Recurring Rides           7 

Ride Classifications              7 

Ride Call-In Info                   7 

Sunrise Sunset Calendar     7 

Volunteers Needed for 
T-Shirt Ride                      8 

Memberships                       8 

TCBA Loss                          8 

Change of Address              9 

Meetings for 2013                9 

Chainlinks                             9 

TCBA Rides in 2013             9 

Classifieds                          10 

Member Specials                10 

TCBA Contacts/Change of 
Address Form                 11 

Membership Application 

                             Back Cover 

MEETING 
DATE & 

TIME 
LOCATION 

PRESENTER &  
TOPIC 

MEMBERSHIP 
JUNE 27, 2013 

7:00 p.m. 

Foster Community 

Center, 
 200 N. Foster St. 

Lansing, MI 

DICK JANSON 
 

Three weeks in Minnesota 

CYCLE FORUM 
JUNE 27, 2013 

6:00 p.m. 

Foster Community 

Center, 
200 N. Foster St. 

Lansing, MI 

Always a good discussion on various 
bicycle topics.  Come and join the 

discussion. 

BOARD          
MEETING 

June 4, 2013 

6:30 p.m. 

Foster Community 
Center 

200 N. Foster St.  

Lansing, MI 

Members are welcome to attend all 
board meetings to express their con-
cerns.  Due to time constraints, if you 
have a specific item to be brought 
before the board, please contact the 
President one week prior to the meet-
ing and ask to have it added to the 
agenda. 

DEADLINES 

NEWSLETTER 
JUNE 14 

Please send items to Janet Weber, via e-mail to chainwheelchatter@ 
biketcba.org by the indicated deadline.   

RIDE                    

CALENDAR 
JUNE 12 

Information for the ride calendar needs to be sent to Ed Usewick, 590 
Boutell Drive, Grand Blanc, MI 48439 or e-mailed to tcbamonth-
lyrides@aol.com.  So we can include this information in the next news-
letter, please note the  indicated deadline.  Furthermore, please be 
sure to use the electronic tools to register rides.  Please ensure you 
include critical information such as ride times, mileage, location, and 
ride leader name and telephone number.  

ANNOUNCEMENTS 
 

TCBA Annual Picnic:  The 2013 picnic will be held 
at Valhalla Park, 4000 Keller Road, Holt, MI 48842, 
on Sunday, June 23 starting at noon.  Contact Bill 
Smith for additional information or pay.  You can 
reach Bill at 517-648-0019. 
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TRI-COUNTY BICYCLE ASSOCIATION BOARD OF DIRECTORS MEETING MINUTES 
 April 2, 2013, Foster Community Center, Lansing, Michigan 

 
President (Pat Trudgen) called meeting to order at 6:38 p.m. 
 
Roll Call:  Present and constituting a quorum:  Patricia Trudgen, Steve Leiby, Ray Bailey, Julie Bailey, Joel Wick-
ham, and Heidi Vanator.  Absent: Bill Smith.  Others in attendance:  Dwayne Scheidler, Katie Donnelly, Jeff Dilling-
ham, Bob Lovell, Dave Pierce, Mike Unsworth, Linda Antinori, and Steve Schuesler. 
 
Board approved the agenda:  Ray Bailey motioned to accept the agenda, with Heidi Vanator seconding with one 
correction of Katie Donnelly’s last name. 
 
Minutes from March 5, 2013 meeting were reviewed, with Joel making the motion to accept, and Steve Leiby sec-
ond it with addition of last month motion of Steve to accept and Joel seconding it. 
 
Correspondence received:  Steve Leiby received a pamphlet from Kalamazoo River Valley Trail which he passed 
around for the board. 
 
BOARD REPORTS: 
 
President Patricia Trudgen:  Ride of Remembrance usually takes place the first of May. Ride was started by Lenny 
Provencher, and headed by Rebecca Baughn for the last 2 years.  Rebecca is now asking for someone to head the 
ride and she will work with them.  Pat said she needed to know by the 10

th
 of April to get information in the Chain-

wheel Chatter. 
 
Secretary Julie Bailey:  no report. 
 
Treasurer Steve Leiby:  Steve told the board that Accountant LaBell and Rice completed our exemption forms.  He 
discussed the financial reports.  Board accepted the treasurers report, motion made by Ray Bailey, and 2

nd
 by Heidi.  

Motion carried. 
 
Events Director Heidi Vanator:  Heidi discussed the progress of the video of Dick Allen.  Final taping next month 
because there are four more things Bob Bishop wants on tape.  Promotion for DALMAC is going well.  Told us the 
web page is being revamped, and the DALMAC Facebook page is running.  DALMAC Registrations are rolling in, 
approximately 1,100 applications are in.  Pat asked about the video if they needed more material still, and the re-
sponse was yes.  Steve asked his wife to get him the bills that started DALMAC.  Pat asked Heidi if she has the ride 
leader of the year plaque.  Heidi said the email about it went to her spam, but she now has it ordered.  
 
Board-At-Large Ray Bailey:  no report 
 
Board-At-Large Joel Wickham:  Joel said he got a call from Velocipede Peddler about members who submitted a 
request for a jersey for ride incentive.  Some sizes and colors are not available at this time because of the end of 
the year.  Winter product is what is available now.  So if we ordered in November, it would have been fine.  No Roy-
al Blue and no XXL.  Joel stated we own the design.  We will accept the jerseys and then have them silk screened.  
Ray Bailey suggested that we contact those people affected, and ask them if they want to wait till June for jerseys, 
or drop down to another category.   
 
COMMITTEE REPORTS:  
 
National Bike Summit Bob Lovell:  Bob attended the meeting and the theme was:  Bicycling Means Business.  Ms. 
Cade from AAA was a speaker, and said bikers must learn and follow safety rules!  This is held in Washington each 
year, and the second day was for lobbying.  Lobbying in Levin’s office went well.   
 
Insurance Dwayne Scheidler:  Dwayne made an outline about coverage due to an accident last year and explained 
it to the board.  DALMAC needs to buy the insurance for liability when renting vans.  Pat is going to get with Cheryl 
and Ron about registering drivers for SAG vehicles and baggage trucks.                           CONTINUED ON PAGE 3 
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Board Minutes continued from Page 2 

Pat told us that the storage unit was broke into two weeks ago.  Pete Derkos has to go through the stuff, and see 
what is missing.  Police report was taken.  Another lock has to be purchased.  This was tabled until next month to 
learn what is missing. 
 
Advocacy Committee Mike Unsworth:  Mike will email a copy of the report to the board tomorrow.  He said they 
are investigating a bike friendly business.  Steve Leiby and Mike are drawing up a policy about starting a new 
committee to work on bike parking and miscellaneous.  They are finalizing the route for Ride of Silence, and hope 
to be done next week.  Mike would like to use the letterhead banner for the 11

th
 Ride of Silence.  Ray motioned to 

use letterhead, and 2
nd

 by Joel (Motion Carried).  There is a big project on Waverly Road-reconfiguring the bridge 
over the river, and condensing for bike lanes.  April 8, 2013 is Lansing Township Meeting, and they need someone 
to attend to be the voice.  Mike handed it over to Bob Lovell to talk about the Dinner and Bikes 2013.  He asked if 
TCBA would support the event up to half of the $500.  TCBA would only be on the hook for the $250 if they didn’t 
sell any tickets.  The church will seat 100, and the meal will be Vegan Gluten Free.  Event will be May 6

th
.  Motion 

made by Steve Leiby, and 2
nd

 Heidi to support this event up to $250.   
 
Ride Incentive and Club Jerseys Joel Wickham:  Still have 2 Ride Incentive Committee Documents out there. Mo-
tion made by Ray Bailey, and 2

nd
 Steve Leiby to bring ride incentive forward with no change.  Member said it was 

put in and it was inappropriate to have two different rides at the same time and same location.     
 
DALMAC Heidi Vanator:  Heidi stated that Mike and Mike will not be driving trucks back this year.  Pat reminded 
Heidi that she needs to tell Cheryl Claflin. 
 
T Shirt Ride Steve Schuesler:  Steve talked about the design and the cost would be a maximum of $200-$300.  
Joel Wickham asked if they had the logo yet, and Steve said no.  He said it will be fine if we have the T-shirts in 
hand by May 1

st
.   Dwayne said Steve S. already has the money to spend, and no need to ask board.   

 
DALMAC Fund Steve Leiby:  Steve said the committee had their meeting, reviewed requests, and sent them to 
bidders.  By the next board meeting he will bring a report to the board.   
 
OLD BUSINESS: 
 
Protocol Pat Trudgen—Information that should be in the Board minutes monthly has been researched by Jeff Dil-
lingham.  Pat will meet with Julie this month and try to simplify the minutes and report back to the Board next 
month.   
 
Computer Business:  Pat was contacted pertaining to Joe Adams’ computer, which was purchased in 2009.  He 
got a virus and the computer crashed.  Joe gave an itemized bill of what it cost to get it back up and running.  Total 
$769.  No receipts, so the board will be asking for them.  Pat stated the only thing we were doing tonight is putting 
it out there, so we can read it, mull it over, and make a decision next month.   
 
Ride Leader for Alma Ride Joel Wickham:  Club gave $100 to run this ride for the last couple of years.  He asked if 
we would again approve $100, receipts required, to cover the Highland Festival May 24-26

th
.  A motion was made 

by Ray Bailey funding up to $150, and 2
nd

 Heidi Vanator.   
 
PA System Jeff Dillingham:  Jeff asked if the club had any reason to purchase one because he could use it for the 
Northwest Tour.  Member said TCBA had one and donated it to the Foster Center.  Jeff will look for one and get a 
quote.  Steve Leiby said Jeff has been building his EMPIRE, and will have money left. 
 
INPUT from members.  NONE 
 
Ray Bailey moved to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Steve Leiby.  Motion carried.  Meeting adjourned at 
8:27pm. 
 
Respectfully submitted// 
 
Julie Bailey 
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TCBA Advocacy Committee Report for AprilTCBA Advocacy Committee Report for AprilTCBA Advocacy Committee Report for April   
By Michael UnsworthBy Michael UnsworthBy Michael Unsworth   

I. Capital Bike Share (CBS)-- CBS is close to having an agreement with A2B Bikeshare 
(http://a2bbikeshare.com/) for a pilot program beginning in August and ending in Octo-
ber). It will involve roughly 40 bikes and 20 bike stands centered along a Michigan Ave-
nue backbone. If the pilot results are favorable, CBS hopes for an April 2014 rollout. CBS 
is exploring funding options  

 
 
II. Business Likes Bikes —An informational workshop was held s on April 17 to the 

Westside Commercial Association to a positive reception.  
 
 
III. Bike Parking—Steve and Mike have completed work on key elements of the program; it 

will be presented to the May TCBA meeting 
 
 
IV.   Waverly Road/Nonmotorized Pathway Project (Mike) – It looks like Lansing Township 

and Ingham County are at loggerheads over funding over the part of the project in their 
shared jurisdiction. The City of Lansing apparently will be working the areas that it con-
trols. 

 
 
V.    Ride of Silence--Things are moving along for this May 15 event. 
 
 
VI.   CATA Transportation Center Public Info. Session (AKA the new Amtrak Station)—This 

session was devoted to options on the overall site layout. These options were designed 
to be conceptual, i.e., to spark reactions. Several committee members attended and 
shared their comments on e-mail. 

 
 
VII.  Operation Soft Serve—Elaine Meyer has volunteered to be the new coordinator; Kala-

mazoo St. construction updates—There will be intermittent closures on pathway portion 
of the River Trail 

 
 
VIII. Bogue St. Bridge reconstruction near campus – The City of East Lansing is submitting a 

grant proposal for this project. TCBA sent a letter supporting bike/pedestrian features 

 

http://a2bbikeshare.com/
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LOOKING FOR A NEW MAP MAKERLOOKING FOR A NEW MAP MAKERLOOKING FOR A NEW MAP MAKER   

By Joe Adams, TCBA Routes and MapsBy Joe Adams, TCBA Routes and MapsBy Joe Adams, TCBA Routes and Maps   

Last fall I notified the TCBA board that as of the completion of the 2013 DALMAC, I would no longer be 
doing routes and maps for the club. I have done this job for 20 years. The board has asked me to pro-
vide a description of my job so that it will give the prospective replacement some idea about what is in-
volved. 
 
The work involves various parts: route selection, create cue sheets, route review, building base maps, 
fleshing out the maps, map review, cover creation, printing. 
 
DALMAC is mostly static. There are a few changes that are needed each year. Summer Tour moves 
every year, so new routes are needed. NorthWest Tour also has a few changes each year, but mostly 
stays the same. The Women On Wheels and the 100,000 Metre T-Shirt rides don’t normally change 
except for the date of the ride. The TCBA Crosstown booklet has updates about every 3 years. The 
Lansing Area Maps (the Blue Book) doesn’t get changed unless there is a need. 
 
For a new route, I first create the route using my “route bible”, the Michigan County Atlas by Universal 
Map. The road names are transferred to cue sheet tables to discover the total mileage. The route is 
then reviewed for usability. The base maps that are available from the State of Michigan web site are 
used to create a usable base to add the map details (fleshing out). When the map is done it must be 
reviewed for accuracy. Create the cover, if needed. Get the maps printed. This process can take a num-
ber of hours to a number of days depending on the complexity of the map. In the case of the 2013 DAL-
MAC booklets, there are 113 maps, plus text pages and covers. Fortunately for the new map maker, 
these are all done and will be provided. 
 
I have used Gladstone Printers for years. I have a good working relationship with them. 
 
I currently use a computer with Windows XP and 4 Gb of memory, Adobe Illustrator CS 4, MaPublisher 
8. I use a laser printer and an inkjet printer. Illustrator is the main worker in the map making process. 
MaPublisher is an add-on that converts the base maps so they can be used in Illustrator. 
 
Other software that I use in conjunction with preparing routes and maps include: Microsoft Streets and 
Trips (to set and measure routes), Google Earth (to look at road surfaces and to measure routes) and 
Bing Maps (to look at road surfaces). Also, I set initial routes via the Michigan County Atlas by Universal 
Map (see above). The pages are flat, so I don’t know about hills. It also shows road surfaces. It allows 
me to prepare routes before I do a road trip to verify that the road is usable by our riders. 
 
The person who takes on this job will need to have some computer skills to allow them to understand 
and use the software. I am prepared to work with this person to help them get started in the map mak-
ing process and to help learn the software. 
 
I use the road trips to verify that the roads I have seen in the Google or Bing satellite images are in fact 
usable. This part of the process may be done by another person. I choose to do both the road work and 
the maps so that I am sure there are no problems. 
 
If you are interested in being the new map maker, please contact the TCBA President, Pat Trudgen. 
Also, email me at routesandmaps@biketcba.org. I will set up a meeting to discuss further what the job 
requires. 
 
 

mailto:routesandmaps@biketcba.org
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June 2013 Ride CalendarJune 2013 Ride Calendar  
Recurring Rides; No Ride if Rain, unless notedRecurring Rides; No Ride if Rain, unless noted  

Ride Starting Point Descriptions 
 
67th District Court House……………………………………………………………………………...……………….Grand Blanc 
Bath Farmers Market……………………………………………………………. James Couzens Mem. Park 13751 Main, Bath 
Dewitt Township Hall………………………………………………………………….1401 W. Herbison Rd. 1/2 mi. west of Old 27 
Hamlin Township Hall …………………………………………………………………………... 6430 S Clinton Trail Eaton Rapids  
Kroger, Coolidge & Lake Lansing  .…………………….……..Parking is on the east side of Kroger's lot near Coolidge Road 
Oneida Gospel Church……………………………………………………….Corner of Oneida and Strange Hwy, Grand Ledge 
Oneida Township Hall………………………………………………………………………..…11041 Oneida Road, Grand Ledge 
Riverview Church ………………………………………………………………………..Wiloughby, one block west of College Rd. 
Sawdon School………………………………………………………………………………..…………...Lamson Rd., Grand Ledge 
Valley Farms Pk Dewitt …………………………………………………………………..Old-27  past State St across from Chip's  
Victor Township Hall  …………………………………………………….……………..………… 6843 Alward Road. Laingsburg 
Williamstown Twp Hall ……………….…………………… Corner Zimmer & Germany Rds 4 mi east & 1 mi south of Haslett 

HELMETS ARE REQUIRED ON ALL TCBA RIDESHELMETS ARE REQUIRED ON ALL TCBA RIDESHELMETS ARE REQUIRED ON ALL TCBA RIDES   

Day/Date Time Miles Class Start Location Other Information Ride Leader 

Sundays 

8:00 AM 40+ Z 
67th District Court 

House, Grand Blanc 
No Ride: 16th 

Ed Usewick 
810-694-9919 

11:00 AM 25-38 C Krogers (E. Lansing) No Ride: 23rd 
Edie Belcher 

517-242-4122 

Mondays 

10:00 AM 30-45 C Victor Township Hall Food Stop 
Jan or Tony Koller 

517/699-5744 

6:00 PM 20-30 B Oneida Township Hall mcsch@comcast.net 
Mike Schilling 
517-627-7567 

Tuesdays 

6:00 PM 18-28 C Oneida Township Hall 
Leslie Miyasato 

517-927-8953  or 
Mark Kappler 

989-506-9528. 

6:30 PM 25-30 B 
Williamston Township 

Hall 
Rob on 4th and 25th 

John on 11th and 18th 

Rob Graf 
517/204-2770 

John Folz 
517/655-2823 

Wednesdays 

9:30 AM 35-50 C Valley Farms Park   
Edie Belcher 

517-242-4122 

6:00 PM 20-30 B Oneida Gospel Church 
No Ride June 12th 

mcsch@comcast.net 
Mike Schilling 
517-627-7567 

6:15 PM 25-35 B Riverview Church   
Jim Delinescheff 
517-333-9329 

Thursdays 
Club Mtg: 

27th 

5:30 PM 12 C 
Bath Township Farmers 

Market 
June 6th and 20th only, Please 

call to confirm 
Dan Stockwell 
517/410-6942 

6:00 pm 18-28 C Oneida Township Hall 
Leslie Miyasato 

517-927-8953  or 
Mark Kappler 
989-506-9528 

6:30 PM 25-30 B 
Williamston Township 

Hall 
John on the 6th 
Mike on the20th 

John Folz 
517/655-2823 

Nike Hixson 517/896-
5212 

Fridays 

9:30 AM 30-45 C Dewitt Township Hall 
Food Stop 

No Ride on the 14th . 
Jan  or Tony Koller 

517-669-5744 

6:00 PM 20-30 C Hamlin Township Hall   
Rob Taylor 

517-648-2608 

Saturdays 8:00 AM 50-60 Z Sawdon School 
No Ride June 8th or 15th 
‘harry@harrydale.com 

Harry Levins 
517-62709763 

mailto:mcsch@comcast.net
mailto:mcsch@comcast.net
mailto:harry@harrydale.com
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RIDE CLASSIFICATIONS 
A             17-19 MPH 
B             14-17 MPH 
C              12-14 MPH 
D    Under 12 MPH Fun and Social 
       Group Ride 
M Mountain Bike             N/A 
Z — Rides over 40 miles in length 
to be ridden at the rider’s own pace 
without on the road ride leader su-
pervision.  Leader must have de-
tailed map of the ride for all riders. 

DAY RISE SET DAY RISE SET DAY RISE SET 

1 6:03 AM 9:09 PM 11 6:00 AM 9:16 PM 21 6:00 AM 9:20 PM 

2 6:02 AM 9:10 PM 12 6:00 AM 9:16 PM 22 6:00 AM 9:20 PM 

3 6:02 AM 9:11 PM 13 6:00 AM 9:17 PM 23 6:01 AM 9:20 PM 

4 6:02 AM 9:11 PM 14 6:00 AM 9:17 PM 24 6:01 AM 9:20 PM 

5 6:01 AM 9:12 PM 15 6:00 AM 9:18 PM 25 6:01 AM 9:20 PM 

6 6:01 AM 9:13 PM 16 6:00 AM 9:18PM 26 6:02 AM 9:20 PM 

7 6:01 AM 9:13 PM 17 6:00 AM 9:19 PM 27 6:02 AM 9:20 PM 

8 6:00 AM 9:14 PM 18 6:00 AM 9:19 PM 28 6:02 AM 9:20 PM 

9 6:00AM 9:15 PM 19 6:00 AM 9:19PM 29 6:03AM 9:20 PM 

10 6:00 AM 9:15 PM 20 6:00 AM 9:19 PM 30 6:03 AM 9:20 PM 

Sunrises & Sunsets for June 2013Sunrises & Sunsets for June 2013  

FOR MORE RIDES CALL:  517-882-3700 or visit the web site:  www.biketcba.org.  Also check this number for up-
dates/changes on rides listed in this Chainwheel Chatter.   To receive the Ride Line Transcript by email, send your 
email address to: bikerides@comcast.net    Ride Line Call-in Coordinator:  Thomas Bogle  

JUST A FRIENDLY NOTE TO HELP OUR RIDERS:  If 
the weather is questionable for rides, please call the 
ride leader before leaving home.  Ride leader numbers 
are always posted here in the newsletter, and on the 
ride line if they published their ride there.  It June save 
you an unnecessary trip and save you some gasoline.  

Other Day Rides (oneOther Day Rides (oneOther Day Rides (one---time only) in Junetime only) in Junetime only) in June   

Day/Date Time Miles Class Start Location Other Info Ride Leader 

Saturday 
June 15h 

9:00 AM 45-55 Z Valley Farms Park   
Edie Belcher 

517-242-4122 

Sunday 
June 23th 

10:30 AM 35-40 C Coach’s Pub&Grill Destination is TCBA Picnic 
Edie Belcher 

517-242-4122 

Saturday 
June 29th 

8:30 AM 50-70 Z Valley Farms Park   
Edie Belcher 

517-242-4122 
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VOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR TVOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR TVOLUNTEERS NEEDED FOR T---SHIRT RIDESHIRT RIDESHIRT RIDE   

By Steve SchueslerBy Steve SchueslerBy Steve Schuesler   

We need four volunteers to help us with the T-Shirt ride on June 8.  We need two volunteers to work the Freigal 
Road rest stop from 8 a.m. to 12 p.m.  Another two volunteers are needed to work the Byron Road rest stop from 
9 a.m. to 1 p.m. 
 
If you are not riding and would like to help, please contact Steve Schuesler at s.schuesler@comcast.net. 

MEMBERSHIPSMEMBERSHIPSMEMBERSHIPS   

By Wendell Proudfoot, Membership CoordinatorBy Wendell Proudfoot, Membership CoordinatorBy Wendell Proudfoot, Membership Coordinator   

On May 2, 2013, we have 1056 members in 604 Individual and Family memberships. Sixty six memberships have 
elected to receive their Chainwheel Chatter newsletter exclusively on-line. In March and April, 40 memberships 
expired without renewal (as of May 2, 2013). In April, we had 27 renewals, 17 new memberships and 24 paid their 
dues online using PayPal.  

Would you find it convenient to get an e-mail reminder when your membership is due for renewal? Registering on 
the on-line membership system will “auto-magically” get you a reminder. You needn't renew your membership im-
mediately. If you register indicating that you are a current member, I will enter the information for your renewal, 
and your current membership status.   

If you'd like to forgo receiving the newsletter in the mail, and receive an e-mail each month when it becomes avail-
able on the website, please register using the on-line system and indicate your preference. If you'd like to both get 
the e-mail and the mailed copy of the newsletter, you can do that too. 

We are using two systems for membership management right now. The on-line system is basically automated, 
although data from the Access database has to be entered manually. The memberships registered on-line are du-
plicated in the Access database which is used for the mailing list. The on-line system is used to manage the list of 
members who don't wish to receive the newsletter in the mail.  

Would you like to help TCBA's membership efforts in some way? Let me know. Perhaps the Membership Commit-
tee can do a better job if you participate. In the past, new members received a “welcome packet” with information 
about the club and so on. We could do that again, with your help. 

The online membership system is at https://tcba26.wildapricot.org. E-mail me: membership AT biketcba DOT org.  

Grace Chappell died April 9, 2013 at the age of 94.  So you don’t remember her.  In the early 80’s I was put in 
charge of the 100,000 meter t-shirt ride and needed volunteers to man rest stops north of Grand Ledge.  My in-
laws Arthur and Grace Chappell said they would help. We found a church with a nice front lawn and they sat 
there all day long cheering on riders and encouraging them to continue. They had so much fun they came back 
for the next (13 years).  We were asked to plan a hay ride for the club.  The Chappell’s said OK to using their 
woods for a fire pit and use their tractor, wagon and straw…(15 years).  We found 
lot’s of dirt roads we had never seen on a bicycle.  When we lost a truck driver for 
DALMAC just before the ride, Art and Grace said, sure we can do that.  Grace soon 
had all the drivers meeting for lunch and many friendships made.  Grace started the 
tradition of getting in to camp early and identifying the go-to person at the school 
and giving them a DALMAC t-shirt.  Then she would make sure we were well cared 
for.  She checked us into the dinner line and played cribbage and cards with riders 
who didn’t mind loosing …(12 years).  Art and Grace also played Santa and Mrs. 
Claus at TCBA Christmas parties, making sure every child received a gift and love.  
No fake white beard found with Arthur, they really fit the parts …(10 years).  For 
about 20 years in their 70’s and 80’s they supported TCBA any way they could. 

TCBA LOSSTCBA LOSSTCBA LOSS   

By Patrick Baughn, TCBA Past President, SonBy Patrick Baughn, TCBA Past President, SonBy Patrick Baughn, TCBA Past President, Son---ininin---law, and great admirerlaw, and great admirerlaw, and great admirer   

https://tcba26.wildapricot.org/
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“Life is like rid-
ing a bicycle.  
To keep your 
balance, you 
must keep 
moving”. 
 
~ Albert Einstein 

CHANGE OF  
ADDRESS 

 
The TCBA would like to re-
mind our valued members to 
please submit your change of 
address (form is included on 
the mailed newsletter) when-
ever you move, or temporari-
ly relocate for lengthy periods 
of time.  We no longer have 
the post office forward our 
mailings, such as newslet-
ters, ride notices, etc.  To 
insure you receive your 
TCBA correspondence, it is 
imperative you keep us in-
formed on where you want 
your mail sent.  The cost to 
the club to receive notices of 
undelivered mailed is starting 
to add up.  In addition, we 
cannot be responsible if you 
do not receive an application 
to a desired ride which fills up 
due to our inability to provide 
you an application in time.  
Thank you for your assis-
tance in resolving the issue 
from both perspectives. 
Please notify Wendell Proud-
foot of your change of ad-
dress at member-
ship@biketcba.org. 

Meetings in 2013 

Board meetings are held at 6:30 p.m. at the 
Foster Center on the following dates: 
 
June 4, 2013 
July 2, 2013 
August 6, 2013 
September 3, 2013 

Member meetings are at 7:00 p.m. and Allan 
Huber’s Cycling Maintenance Class at 6:00 
p.m.: 
 
June 27, 2013 
July 25, 2013 
August 22, 2013 
September 26, 2013  

CHAINLINKS 
 

The below links are provided as 
an informational tool to allow 
our members to get additional 
information from local bike or-
ganizations who offer infor-
mation, rides, tips, training, or 
other benefits to TCBA mem-
bers. 
  
www.biketcba.orgwww.biketcba.org  TriTri--County County 
Bicycle AssociationBicycle Association  
  
www.lmb.orgwww.lmb.org  League of Michi-League of Michi-
gan Bicyclistsgan Bicyclists  
  
www.bikeleague.comwww.bikeleague.com  League League 
of American Bicyclistsof American Bicyclists  

  
www.adventurecycling.org 

Adventure Cycling 

  
www.bikes.msu.eduwww.bikes.msu.edu  Michigan Michigan 
State University (MSU) BikesState University (MSU) Bikes    
  
www.walkbikelansing.comwww.walkbikelansing.com    
Lansing’s Walking and Bicy-Lansing’s Walking and Bicy-
cling Networkcling Network  
  
www.capitalareasmartcommutewww.capitalareasmartcommute
.com.com  Smart Commute ProgramSmart Commute Program  
  
www.midmeac.orgwww.midmeac.org    MidMid--
Michigan Environmental Action Michigan Environmental Action 
CouncilCouncil  
  
www.bikems.orgwww.bikems.org    Various rides Various rides 
throughout the countrythroughout the country  
  
www.mmba.orgwww.mmba.org  Michigan Michigan 
Mountain Biking AssociationMountain Biking Association  
  
www.railstotrails.org www.railstotrails.org   Rails to Rails to 
Trails ConservancyTrails Conservancy  

  
www.michigantrails.org 
Michigan Trails & Greenway 
Alliance 
  
www.facebook.comwww.facebook.com    TCBA is TCBA is 
there as a group...check us out!there as a group...check us out!  

  

twitter.com  Twitter 
 
http://www.nhtsa.gov/
Bicycles  National Highway 
Traffic Safety Administration 

2013 TCBA RIDE SCHEDULE 
 
100,000 Metre T-Shirt Ride        June 8, 2013 
NorthWest Tour        June 12-16, 2013 
SummerTour          July 10-14, 2013 
Women On Wheels Ride           July 20, 2013 
DALMAC

®
       August 28-September 1, 2013 

 
For more information and applications, visit the 
web site:  www.biketcba.org.   
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FOR SALE:  2010 Cannondale 613, 56cm Road bike 
(17.1 lbs), Dura Ace shifters & Derailleurs. Rithcey WCS 
carbon seat post,bars & fork; FSA K-Light carbon crank 
53X39; KMC SL chain; Sel Italia gel fow saddle; cateye 
wireless computer; NEUVATION R28 SL Wheels; less 
than 1000 miles, well maintained. $2,200.00.  Contact 
Mark at 517-281-2818 or mawarner29@gmail.com. 
 
FOR SALE: Bianchi D2cross. Aluminum frame and car-
bon fork, 52cm. Like new condition. Cateye wireless in-
cluded. Use for cyclocross and dirt road rides. $950 
Contact Larry at  KLX343@yahoo.com or 517-699-8540. 
 
FOR SALE:  Set of 2011 Mavic Ksyrium Elite wheels 
with Hutchinson Equinox Kevlar tires. Less than 500 
miles. Used them on the 2011 DALMAC 4 day west with 
no flats or failures. Sealed cartridge bearings w/ skew-
ers. $700.00 new. Asking $350.00 OBO. Contact Tim at 
517-490-3295 or timeastman@live.com 
 
FOR SALE:  2010 Specialized Hard Rock 28 mountain 
bike. Under 100 miles on bike. Cost new over $600. De-

This section of the Chainwheel Chatter is published as a service for TCBA MEMBERS 
ONLY, to advertise cycling equipment free of charge.  To place an ad, send an e-mail to chainwheelchat-
ter@biketcba.org, fax to 1-800-480-1146, or mail to Janet Weber, 767 Linden St., Charlotte, MI 48813. 

This section of the Chainwheel Chatter is published as a service for TCBA MEMBERS who own a business at a cost of $5.00/
month for business card ad.  To place your business ad, please submit your copy ready jpg business card to chainwheelchat-
ter@biketcba.org,  and mail your payment for the number of months you want your ad to appear to Janet Weber, 767 Linden St, 
Charlotte, MI 48813. 

signed for the taller rider. Includes rear rack, cages, 
pump, etc. Asking $300. Contact Rich at rras-
mussen06@yahoo.com or 517-282-7711. 
 
FOR SALE:  2005 Specialized Enduro Expert Mountain 
bike.  Flat pedals and SPD's, 2 sets of tires and Cateye 
computer . Low mileage and no crash damage.  
$1500.00.  Contact Joe at glassjos@hotmail.com. 
 
FOR SALE:  Nalgene 2.0 hydration pack with cleaning 
kit.  Both new, never used.  $30.  Contact Faith at 517-
881-3467 or email reedkf4882@aol.com. 
 
FOR SALE:  2008 GT Legato 3.0 Road bike with straight 
bars, Aluminum frame, Womens large - bar eight is 31-
32, Silver with Light Blue, Good condition, less than 500 
miles on it $350. Email me for Pics. Email Lesa at Le-
sa.mcdow@yahoo.com or call 248-882-8039. 
 
FOR SALE:  Saris BAT Rack 994; carries bikes/skis.  2” 
hitch size, tilts out, rack and bikes lockable.  2 Wing 
brackets and ski basket.  $50.  Call Patricia 248-573-
7228 or email ssidiver@sbcglobal.net. 

tel:%28517%29281-2818
mailto:mawarner29@gmail.com
mailto:KLX343@yahoo.com
tel:517%20699-8540
tel:517-490-3295
mailto:timeastman@live.com
mailto:rrasmussen06@yahoo.com
mailto:rrasmussen06@yahoo.com
tel:517-282-7711
mailto:Lesa.mcdow@yahoo.com
mailto:Lesa.mcdow@yahoo.com
tel:248-882-8039
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CHANGE OF ADDRESS 
Please complete this form, clip and drop in an envelope to ensure we receive your correct address so you 

receive your Chainwheel Chatter.  Thank you! 

 

NAME__________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

NEW ADDRESS ____________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

CITY_______________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

STATE______________________________________________________   ZIP__________________________________ 
 

 

MAIL TO:  TCBA, ATTN:  MEMBERSHIP CHANGE OF ADDRESS, P.O. BOX 22146, LANSING, MI 48909. 
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TCBA MEMBER CONTACTTCBA MEMBER CONTACT  
Your respect is requested when using any of 
the numbers on this page.  Phone calls during 
family time and at late hours can be intrusive.   

 

TCBA OFFICERS: 
 
President:  Patricia Trudgen...........................(517) 420-8699 
 E-mail: president@biketcba.org 
Vice President:  Bill Smith……….……………. 
      E-mail:     vp@biketcba.org or wsmith132@comcast.net 
Treasurer:  Steve Leiby……………………….(517) 881-4137 
 E-mail treasurer@biketcba.org 
Secretary: Julie Bailey....................................(517) 628-2067 
 E-mail secretary@biketcba.org 
Events Director:  Heidi Vanator......................(517) 449-9551 
 DALMAC Hotline (517) 882-3700 
 E-mail vanators@gmail.com 
Board at Large: 
 Ray Bailey.…………………...………….. (517) 628-2067 
 E-mail boardatlarge1@biketcba.org 
 Joel Wickham..................................... 
 E-mail boardatlarge2@biketcba.org 

OTHER GOOD NUMBERS: 
 

Advocacy Committee Chairman:   
             Mike Unsworth……………………..517-282-7515 
             E-mail:…………………..advocacy@biketcba.org 
Bike Travel Case Use Coordinator ..........(517) 267-8971 
 E-mail:....................philwells@sbcglobal.net 
DALMAC E-mail:....................dalmac@biketcba.org 
DALMAC FUND:  Steve Leiby..................(517) 881-4137 
      E-mail.........................treasurer@biketcba.org 
      DALMAC Treasurer:  Diane Sherman 
       E-Mail……….….dalmactreasurer@biketcba.org 
LMB Office:..............................................(517) 334-9100 
       E-mail:..................................... office@lmb.org 
 LMB Rep.:  Phil Wells.........................(517) 267-8971 
 E-mail:................................pwells@lmb.org 
Membership Coordinator:   
       Wendell Proudfoot.............................(413) 776-9369 
 E-mail:.............membership@biketcba.org 
Newsletter Editor:  Janet Weber….……..(517) 543-7942 
 E-mail:....chainwheelchatter@biketcba.org 
Northwest Tour:  Jeff Dillingham..……...(517) 614-6277 
             E-mail:……………...nwtour@biketcba.org 
Ride Coordinator:  Ed Usewick................(810) 694-9919 
  E-mail:.............tcbamonthyrides@aol.com  
Ride Line:.............................TUBES-OO (517) 882-3700 
Ride Line:  Call In Coordinator:  Thomas Bogle 
                                              TUBES-OO (517) 882-3700 
              E-mail:……………….....bikerides@comcast.net  
Ride Mileage Keeper:   
           Doug Sherman 
 E-mail:........................restro66stang@gmail.com 
Safety & Education:  Bill Savage..............(517) 339-3933 
 E-mail:....................MSUSavage@aol.com 
SummerTour:    Pete Derkos…………….  
      E-mail:................summertour@biketcba.org 
T-Shirt Ride: Steve Schuesler …………..(517) 332-0670 
 E-mail:..........................tshirt@biketcba.org 
Weather:...................................................(517) 321-7576 
Webmaster:  Wendell Proudfoot…...…….(413) 776-9369 
         E-mail:  webmaster@biketcba.org 
W O W:  Adreah Saxton...........................(517) 622-0364 
      E-mail: ..........................wow@biketcba.org 


